# Billetin



a journal of Japanese Canadian community, history + culture



GVJCCA Anti-racism Focus Groups & Zoom Sessions Meets TAKA SUDO | 鯖のスペイン風グリル | シネマトレイル What is Race? | Anglican Healing Fund Two-Year Report

**Community Kitchen: Pizza + Kimchi Fried Rice** 







# The Bulletin

A Journal of Japanese Canadian **Community, History & Culture** www.jccabulletin-geppo.ca

SSN 1182-0225 v.65 No.9 September 2023

Circulation: 4,100

Canada Post Agreement Number 400-50782



The Bulletin/Geppo is published monthly by the Greater Vancouver Japanese Canadian Citizens' Association (GVJCCA).

### Managing Editor

John Endo Greenaway john@bigwavedesign.net

### **Japanese Editors**

Kaori Kasai Asuka Nishiyama editor.geppo@gmail.com

# **Advertising Manager**

Anne Jew annejew@telus.net

# Distribution Manager Michael Tora Speier

Mitsuyo Okamoto

# **JCCA Board Of Directors**

**Administrative Assistant** 

Cary Sakiyama President Peter Wallace Vice President Wendy Matsubuchi Secretary Ted Takahashi Treasurer Ron Nishimura Director **April Shimizu** Director

May Hamanishi Director Rika Ando Director Judy Hanazawa Director Liz Nunoda Director

# MEMBERSHIP

Subscription to the Bulletin/Geppo is free with a yearly membership to the JCCA Yearly Membership: \$40, Seniors \$30 US membership: \$80 Overseas: \$135

# **JCCA & BULLETIN OFFICE**

249 - 6688 Southoaks Crescent Burnaby, BC, V5E 4M7 604.777.5222 gvjcca@gmail.com Managing Editor: john@bigwavedesign.net Website: gvjcca.org

# **OFFICE HOURS**

Call for appointment

Printed in Canada



Japanese Canadian Legacies: Update 2

What is Race? 10 Poetry Corner 11

JCCA Donations / Editorial 12 GVJCCA President's Message 13

GVJCCA AGM Notice 15 NAJC Board Message 16

Anglican Healing Fund 18 Cinema Trail 20 Toronto NAJC Update 22

Community Calendar 24 Community Kitchen 26

Powell Street Festival Update 28 GVJCCA Events 29 Meets: Taka Sudo 28

Tonari Gumi Corner 34 Our Edible Roots 35 VJLS Update 37

Milestones 38 Nikkei Place Update 41 Geppo 45

# Read online: jccabulletin-geppo.ca

# **Cover Story**



Photos: Tracy Moromisato

# October 2023 issue: September 18, 2023 •••••

**Submission Deadline:** 



JCCA Office: gvjcca@gmail.com English Editor: editor@bigwavedesign.net Japanese Editor: editor.geppo@gmail.com



**GVJCCA** 



@bulletin aepp



# The Anglican Healing Fund for Japanese Canadians



# Two-Year Update from the Healing Fund

2021, that addresses the clergy sexual abuse of supported by the National Association of Japanese Canadians and the Anglican Church of Canada. The in funding towards this project and finances a

Facilitator / Project Manager. References to clergy sexual abuse are contained in this article.

Dear Community Partners,

as Summer 2023 comes to a close Japanese the Healing Fund, too, is closing a Canadians chapter. In September the Steering Committee will hold a midterm meeting to review the progress of the Fund from September 2021 – September 2023. The Healing Fund is active from September 2021 – September 2026.

To date, the Healing Fund has spent \$200,000 of the original \$610,000 from the Anglican Church of Canada. Our expenses include all costs for counselling support, education grants, and community healing and education projects. The expenditures to date cover programming that includes individuals and family members of approximately 30 survivors. Many more survivors are out there who many want or need to know about the Healing Fund. An estimated 300 boys were abused by Nakayama between the 1930s and the 1990s. Survivors are known to include Japanese Canadian, Caucasian Canadian, and Japanese Nationals in Japan. Nakayama traveled widely and may have abused children in 35 other countries around the world. Share this article or the contact information for the Healing Fund with anyone you might know who could have been affected.

### Beyond 2026

While the Healing Fund is projected to close in 2026 that does not mean healing support will necessarily end at that time. The Healing Fund is addressing the limited 2021 – 2026 time period by measuring

The Healing Fund for Japanese Canadians is a : the need for the Healing Fund's programming through our community 5-year collaborative project, beginning in September i feedback form. The Steering Committee will be presented with community responses up to September 2023. Currently, the declared Gordon Goichi Nakayama. The Healing Fund is ineed in the community for those individuals we have contacted amounts to \$300,000 above our current funding amount of \$610,000. The reported need is partially reflected in the uptake we have seen Anglican Church of Canada has provided \$610,000 for healing resources. Additional funding may be provided by the Anglican Church in the future.

> If any community members have been affected by Nakayama's abuse, either as survivors of the abuse, members of families affected by the abuse, or as communities impacted, we ask you to fill in the community feedback form.

### **Archives**

The Healing Fund was given the task of accessing archival records from the Anglican Church of Canada, specifically the

Diocese of Calgary where Nakayama was working for most of his career. This material will help answer questions surrounding how Nakayama was able to continue his abuse for so long. What did the Anglican Church know all those years ago, and why did it take so long to come forward with this information?

In August 2023, the Dioceses of New Westminster and Calgary provided archive material to the Project Office from their respective Diocese archives. Crucial information is missing from these documents for unknown reasons (misplaced/overlooked/destroyed), including records of correspondence and an internal investigation report into Nakayama. Taken together, 125 pages of records were provided that in part confirm that the sexual abuse of Nakayama was known by members of the Anglican Church of Canada in the 1950s. Known to lay workers and clergy, including the Bishop of Calgary George Calvert who wrote to Nakayama in September 1952, a month after he was sent home from Okinawa having been caught abusing a child. Bishop Calvert wrote, and emphasized,

...I want you to know that I am going to do my utmost to help you, and hope you will be very frank with me when I start to talk to you. Be assured that the matter I refer to is known to me alone."

These words, while cryptic, suggest the Bishop knew about Nakayama's abuses in Japan and the reason he was sent home early. This correspondence also supports the known Bishop-to-Bishop communication channels that exist for priest loans. As Nakayama was retained as an employed priest the reader can feel confident in knowing the help Bishop Calvert offered was help to cover up

Nakayama's abuse. Nakayama continued to abuse children for decades. George Calvert held jurisdiction over Nakayama as Bishop of Calgary for 15 more years after the cover-up.

# **Church Policy on Clergy Sexual Abuse**

Community members asked the Healing Fund to ensure the Anglican Church of Canada was working towards preventing clergy sexual abuse. Every three months we access every Diocesan website and search for sexual abuse policies, anti-harassment training, and general resources across the 30 Canadian Anglican Dioceses to answer the question "if a community member was looking for help, what would they find?" The first review was on May 10, 2022 and at that time 16 of 30 websites had accessible resources. The sixth review was on August 10, 2023, and 16 of 30 websites had accessible resources. While Dioceses such as Edmonton, Algoma, and NB & PEI have new policies online, others such as Central Newfoundland, Islands & Inlets (Victoria, BC), and Saskatoon have become inaccessible. Bishop Stephens of New Westminster and Kerr-Wilson of Calgary offered in March 2023 to bring this item to the attention of all Canadian Anglican Diocese at the House of Bishop's meetings. The House of Bishops meet twice a year.

The Healing Fund will continue to offer our support programming, will continue to collect and share information, and will continue to listen to survivors of Nakayama's abuse and their families. We will be here to support survivors until at least September 2026.



Healing Fund for Japanese Canadians anglicanhealingfund@najc.ca

www.anglicanhealingfundforjapanesecanadians.com



# SANSHO DAIKO IS RECRUITING

Who we are: Sansho Daiko was formed in 2010 by former members of several local taiko groups. We pool our strengths in order to learn and grow together, to create a cohesive unit playing original taiko music with a philosophy of continuous exploration and joy in playing together.

Who you are: Taiko/musical experience is an asset. You are a team player who likes to have fun, to stretch yourself, and take risks. You feel comfortable in your body and are interested in expressing yourself through taiko.

For further information, contact us at john@bigwavedesign.net.

# Katari Taiko **2023 FALL CLASSES**

An eight-week course featuring hands on taiko workshops and the history of taiko in the Japanese Canadian community

# Thursday evenings

September 21 & 28 | October 5, 12, 19 & 26 | November 2 & 9 6:30pm - 9:30pm (3 hours)

**Fee:** \$400

Maximum 6 participants

Location: Vancouver Japanese Hall, 487 Alexander Street

Contact: diane@dkam.ca / 604.728.8240 / www.kataritaiko.bc.ca

Goals: To learn fundamental taiko drumming techniques and rhythms; and to explore the context of taiko as a performing art within the Japanese Canadian community and North America. No previous experience is necessary. Must be 16 years of age or older.

For more information and to register, visit www.kataritaiko.bc.ca



September 9月 2023 | 19 18 月報 The Bulletin

PUBLICATIONS MAIL AGREEMENT NO. 400-50782 Return Undeliverable Canadian Addresses to: 249 - 6688 Southoaks Crescent Burnaby, BC, V5E 4M7 E-mail: john@bigwavedesign.net

# JUSTIN AULT



**RE/MAX REAL ESTATE SERVICES** 

N410 - 650 WEST 41ST AVENUE VANCOUVER BC V5Z 2M9

Not intended to solicit those home buyers or home sellers that are under a current agency agreement. Each office independently owned and operated 日本語でどうぞ